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I. Introductions – Focus Group members, presenters and other attendees introduced themselves.  The presenters introduced were: Robert Holt (presenting for Doug Levey), Jim Kimbrough (presenting for Carol Stiles), Mark Brown, Kaoru Kitajima, Charlotte Porter, Alan Long and John Capinera.  A sign-in sheet was also circulated.

II. Opening Remarks - Mr. Poppell welcomed the members of the SW 24th Avenue Focus Group.  He also noted that the meeting was duly advertised and open to the public.  Mr. Poppell explained that the presenters were selected by Dr. Frazier and Dr. Anthony Brennan, Faculty Senate President.  He also noted that all other interested faculty and students were invited to attend and prepare comments.  Mr. Poppell also read aloud the charge that was provided to the Focus Group in October, and asked the members to focus their discussions on this charge.  The Focus Group charge was reiterated as:

a. Identify and assess the potential impacts this proposed road may have on the University’s academic and research programs.

b. Identify or develop measures or alternatives that could mitigate or minimize any impacts this proposed road may potentially create for the University.

III. Dr. Mark Brown, Associate Professor in Environmental Engineering Sciences, was the first presenter.  He noted that the Dept. of Environmental Engineering Sciences has four classes that use the NATL and would be impacted by the proposal.  These include two graduate-level classes that use the NATL once per year, and two undergraduate classes that use the NATL every semester.  The NATL is desirable for classwork because it is on the main campus and has a variety of representative environmental systems.

a. An attendee asked if the classes could still be taught without the use of the NATL.  Dr. Brown responded that, yes, they could be, but with fewer resources.

b. An attendee asked if the loss of approximately 3.4 acres creates an adverse impact.  Dr. Brown responded that, yes, this creates an adverse impact even beyond the 3.4 acres due to an edge effect.  Resources adjacent, but beyond the roadway ROW, would change character.

c. An attendee asked if there are other areas on campus that could be developed for similar use.  Dr. Brown responded that, no, there were no comparable mature forests on the main campus.

d. An attendee asked if Austin Carey Forest could be used for these classes.  Dr Brown responded that, no, Austin Carey it to far to travel for a 3-hour lab class.

e. An attendee commented that typical environmental problems are in developed systems, and asked if this proposal provides an opportunity to teach these issues.  Dr. Brown commented that, yes, this could be an opportunity to teach these issues.  However, another opportunity already exists on the main campus in the wooded area east of Surge Area Road.  Another attendee commented that it is easier to find disturbed areas for study than to find less impacted areas.

f. An attendee asked if the NATL was used by the Department for 50-minute classes, or only 3-hour labs.  Dr. Brown responded that, yes, the NATL is used for 50-minute classes also.

g. An attendee asked how often the classes visit the NATL.  Dr. Brown commented that lab classes meet once per week and visit the NATL approximately for half of the classes.  The undergraduate courses typically visit the site eight times per semester, while the graduate classes visit three-to-four times per semester.

h. Dr. Clay Montagure commented that he teaches EES3000, a required course for students in the core or minor program.  There are two sections of this class per semester.  The NATL is easily accessible for these students and represents one of the most high energy natural areas due to the management it has received.

IV. Dr. Jim Kimbrough, Professor in Plant Pathology and Mycology, was the next presenter.  Dr. Kimbrough noted that the NATL is convenient for students to quickly visit a site and see samples in the field.  Across the City, sample sites are being diminished such as those that formerly existed along SW 20th Avenue and near Terwilliger Elementary School.  Road noise, dust, air pollutants, etc. impact many of these areas.  There are still some good sample areas around Bivens Arm Lake and Lake Alice, but the NATL is unique.  The classes that use this site have high enrollment and it is difficult to take a large class on a long-distance field trip.  Fungi collection, for example, is very difficult in other sites because the fungi only exist for a short period of time and they are highly susceptible  to air pollutants.

a. An attendee asked if Dr. Kimbrough’s department uses the NATL for formal laboratories.  Dr. Kimbrough responded that, yes, the NATL is used for labs.  Fungi do not grow in cultures, so they must be viewed in the field.  The NATL is also important for termite teaching and research.

b. An attendee asked about the affect of traffic on the west side of the NATL for fungi growth.  Dr. Kimbrough responded that there are no data to answer this question.

c. An attendee asked what percentage of collections comes from the southern strip of the NATL.  Dr. Kimbrough was not certain of this information.

d. Dr. Clay Montague commented that there are many years’ worth of study and data collection on this site that represents an irreplaceable academic investment.  These data could not be replaced instantly.

e. Dr. Charlotte Porter commented about the edge impacts created by roadways adjacent to natural areas.  She compared the proposal to “running a road through a biological auditorium.”  Although SW 34th Street has created impacts already to the NATL, there is only so much impact that the site can tolerate.  The impacts are three-dimensional.  They are not only what occurs on the ground, but also what occurs in the tree tops.  The impact is volumetric, not just flat acreage.

V. Dr. Kaoru Kitajima, Assistant Professor in Botany, was the next presenter.  Dr. Kitajima provided a handout (see attachments to this report), and noted that six faculty from her college use the NATL for coursework.  The NATL is used for observations of plant species in their natural environment, particularly mesic hammock and dry sandhills.  Multiple laboratory classes use the NATL because of its accessibility.  One of the largest elm trees in this area exists on the southern NATL boundary.  The NATL provides one of the best examples of long leaf pine in the area, with the exception of San Felasco State Preserve which is a 30-40 minute drive from campus.  The site also includes some rare and endangered species as listed on the handout.  These do not exist in other areas of our region.  The site quality is high due to good management including control of invasive exotic plants (16,000 stems of Ardesia were removed by volunteers) and controlled burns.  The site is valuable for graduate research in addition to laboratory class site visits.

a. An attendee asked if students typically meet at the site or have a shuttle provided from Bartram Hall.  Dr. Kitajima responded that both approaches are used.  However, most students meet at the site and many stay beyond the lab period block of time.

b. An attendee asked how many students from Botany use the NATL annually.  Dr. Kitajima responded that approximately 70-100 undergraduate students use the NATL annually.

c. An attendee asked how many hours the courses spend at the NATL.  Dr. Kitajima responded that this is a minimum of four-to-five hours per course.  Additionally, some independent study courses use the NATL.

d. An attendee asked if there are any rare species and mature trees exist on the southern border of the NATL.  Dr. Kitajima responded that, yes, there are many rare species and mature trees on the southern border.  Additionally, the seed sources for many of these species are located along the south border.  One example was a study of the Yellow Sapsucker, that used the south end of the NATL because the mature trees exist there to provide appropriate habitat.

e. An attendee commented that the judgment of the proposal’s impact on the south border depends upon the edge effects.

f. An attendee asked if Dr. Kitajima had calculated the width of the existing buffer zone from the apartments.  Dr. Kitajima responded that, no, she had not calculated this distance but that a road has the added impact of being a source of exotic seeds.

g. An attendee asked if the location of rare and unique species occurrences is known.  Dr. Kitajima responded that the location is not identified for rare species, but tree plot data have been collected and community types have been identified.  Most of the mature trees are on the south side of the southernmost trail.

h. An attendee commented that there are data available in the southern research area from graduate student research and faculty spacial mapping of invasive plants.  These data indicate that exotic plants tend to come in on the southern edge near the apartments.

i. An attendee asked how much long-term data would be lost if the road proposal goes through.  Dr. Kitajima responded that not much long-term data would be lost except for the tree plot inventory, which is about ten years old.

j. An attendee asked if there is a distinction between the NATL’s value for teaching research compared to faculty research and publication.  Dr. Kitajima responded that the property is useful for both purposes.  Several published papers were cited that used the NATL for data collection.

k. An attendee asked if faculty can obtain research money for studies conducted at the NATL.  Dr. Kitajima responded that, yes, the NATL is conducive to sponsored research activity because the faculty have more control over this site than many other potential research locations.

l. An attendee asked if there was current faculty research occurring on the NATL.  Dr. Kitajima responded, yes.  One example cited was study of the behavior ecology of bird flocks being conducted as a doctoral fellowship.  This study uses the NATL and other sites.  The accessibility of the NATL makes it easy to train student volunteers to conduct data collection.

m. An attendee asked if the road proposal would impact this research study.  Dr. Kitajima responded that, yes, road noise would have a negative impact.  Bird identification is difficult to conduct on the portion of the NATL near SW 34th Street because identification is typically conducted by bird song and call.  She also noted that few bird flocks use the NATL because of its relatively small size.

n. An attendee commented that the expertise of the presenters could be used to evaluate the edge effects of noise and exotic seed dispersion.

o. Dr. Kitajima commented that the NATL is a candidate site for the National Ecological Observatory Network and associated research.  This Network is a consortium of universities, including UGA and others that have ecological field stations.  The Network is in need of research sites that are under the control of institutions where long-term data can be available.

p. An attendee asked if the NATL was ideal for the Network in terms of its location or natural resources.  Dr. Kitajima responded that, yes, the NATL is a good location because it has existing long-term data and is well managed with few exotic species.

q. An attendee commented that another benefit of the NATL for teaching research is that the instructor has experience at the site and can predict the outcome of laboratory assignments.  Outdoor teaching laboratories typically have a large number of unknown variables that can influence the outcome.  At the NATL, faculty have a good understanding of what those variables will be.

VI. Dr. Alan Long, Associate Professor in the School of Forest Resources and Conservation, was the next speaker.  Dr. Long indicated that the School uses the NATL almost exclusively for teaching because their research is conducted at Austin Carey Forest.  There are three classes that visit the NATL approximately two-to-three times per semester.  There is also a summer class that requires students to collect over 150 plant samples for identification.  Approximately one-half of these plants can be found at the NATL.  The only other comparable sites nearby are San Felasco Preserve, Austin Carey Forest, Millhopper State Park, and Morningside (although Morningside does not have any upland hardwood habitat.  The NATL offers both hardwood and wetland plants with great diversity and a very well managed pine stand.  

NATL management has been successful at minimizing vegetative fuels and permitting prescribed burns.  Currently, there are three smoke sensitive targets on three sides of the NATL.  A road on the south side would add a fourth target that would make it more difficult to get burn permits or have conditions favorable for prescribed burns.  The NATL convenient to take students to view fire management practices.  Mowing is the alternative to prescribed burns, and this has been done at the NATL during droughts.

Dr. Long indicated that the NATL could not be mitigated because there is no other comparable land on campus that could replace it.  Experience has shown that designation of new outdoor teaching laboratories will not be successful.

a. An attendee asked if prescribed burns can still be conducted at the NATL if the road is not constructed.  Dr. Long indicated that, yes, permits can be obtained to burn in developed areas under good weather conditions.  When the smoke rises high over Archer Road, it creates very minimal impacts.  Dr. Long also noted that a roadway causes an increased chance of fire from vehicle traffic and associated sparks.

b. An attendee asked how much the road would impact the ability to conduct prescribed burns, and what would be the impact to the natural system without burns.  Dr. Long indicated that if a road were constructed along the southern border, prescribed burns would no longer be possible.  Mowing would be the only management option and the plant mix will change accordingly.

c. An attendee asked if the School participates in prescribed burns elsewhere.  Dr. Long responded that the School also conducts prescribed burns at Austin Carey.  They work with the wildfire urban unit of Alachua County.

VII. Dr. Robert Holt, Eminent Scholar in Zoology, was the next speaker.  Dr. Holt distributed an excerpt from the book Road Ecology (see attachments to this report).  He noted that the University of Florida Academic Strategic Plan contains a clear statement that ecology and environmental studies are central to the university mission.  He suggested that if the university does not nurture its own lands for research of natural areas, then the claim of being the flagship for environmental studies rings hollow.

Dr. Holt indicated that there are eight zoology courses using the NATL.  One such course is an ecology course that is required in many curricula and sends 100-200 students to the NATL annually.  Undergraduate students have also published research conducted at the NATL.  The NATL is an easily accessible outdoor classroom with amazing diversity.  It is unique for campuses around the state and in the southeast.  It has diversity, historic data and an established research grid.  This combination cannot be replaced.  Non-university properties often require permits to conduct research.  The NATL is accessible both in terms of proximity and of institutional management. 

Dr. Holt noted that ecologic systems are dynamic, not just pieces of land on a map.  He used the illustration of knives and clouds to discuss impacts in natural areas.  Roads cut connections for plants, animals, and insect mobility.  The south end of the NATL contains a sinkhole and permanent water that many species must access.  Dragonfly populations, for example, would be greatly impacted by having the woods (their habitat) and water (their nesting gournd) separated by a roadway.

He stated that the road will cast a shadow over the NATl like a cloud because it will kill all mobile species, including coral snakes, gopher tortoise, birds and insects.  A road will drain away the populations and may remove the local presence of some species.  Traffic noise will affect breeding birds’ nesting habits and will depress the number of birds in the area.  The impacts will permeate 500-5,000 feet beyond the road edge, thus impact nearly the entire NATL.  Increased air pollutants will increase disease among populations.  Forest edge effects will increase tree mortality for 50-1000 meters beyond the roadway.  Wind and water pollution will create similar negative affects.  Studies from other sites are good indicators of what will happen at the NATL if a road is built on the southern border.

a. An attendee noted that there are two sinkholes near the NATL’s south border (one by Surge Area Road and one behind Bennigans), and asked which one Dr. Holt referred to in his comments.  Dr. Holt stated that he was primarily referring to the one by Surge Area Road where permanent water exists.

b. An attendee asked how the university can help the NATL do its job better, and also if there exists a collection of student and faculty research conducted at the NATL.  Dr. Holt responded that, no, there is no current compilation of NATL research but that faculty should work in that direction over time.  He noted that the designation as a National Ecological Observatory Network site can advance that goal.

c. An attendee asked if the NATL can be maintained as City population grows and even without the proposed road.  Dr. Holt responded that as population grows, the NATL will be an even more valuable resource.

d. An attendee commented that the traffic flow on SW 34th Street is very large compared to the volume projected for SW 24th Avenue’s eastern extension.  Dr. Holt responded that the hammock on the southern edge is more susceptible to being opened up than is pine habitat.  The hammock is also a more rare habitat.  The new road would more then double the NATL perimeter that is impacted by traffic.

e. Dr. Mark Clark commented that the berm along SW 34th Street takes up a lot of ground, and any barrier along the new road should strive to take up a smaller footprint.  Additionally, he noted access to the sink would be constricted and that ephemeral water resources near Regency Oaks that would be cut off by the road. 

f. An attendee asked if there is research to demonstrate the best mitigations when noise impacts cannot be completely attenuated.  Dr. Holt responded that the university should first consider whether the road is appropriate.  He was unaware of research that would indicate the best type of wall or barrier.

g. Dr. Mark Clark noted that the Focus Group’s charge was not to recommend support or denial of the road, but to consider minimizing and mitigating impacts.  Ed Poppell clarified that the four project review committees (LVL, PHB&S, T&P and ULUFP) will make that recommendation regarding the road.  Mr. Poppell further noted that the discussion at today’s meeting points out the need for other natural teaching areas on campus regardless of the outcome on the question of the SW 24th Avenue extension.  Dr. Clark asked if the Focus Group can recommend against the road building if their research shows the NATL is a valuable and irreplaceable resource.  Mr. Poppell responded that the Focus Group needs to have that discussion at its next meeting.

VIII. Dr. John Capinera, Professor and Chairman of the Entomology and Nematology Department, was the next speaker.  Dr. Capinera noted that there were about 30 courses bringing 500-600 students to the NATL annually.  Compared to alternative sites, the proximity of the NATL is a benefit because it reduces travel time and cost (for vans and drivers).  The NATL is also a safe place to take students because it is on campus, it is fenced, and it does not have hunters/poachers.  This is an important consideration because some student labs are conducted at night.  Insect behavior is associated with light and student collection typically involves day and night work.  Light pollution will be a negative impact of the proposed road.  The NATL is already compromised by light pollution on the north side, but the south side is still relatively dark.  Alternative sites such as Morningside and San Felasco Preserve are closed at night so that classes cannot go there.

IX. Dr. Charlotte Porter, Curator at the Florida Museum of Natural History, was the next speaker.  Dr. Porter provided a handout (see attachments to this report).  Dr. Porter teaches undergraduate, non-science majors in popular double-section courses.  For these students, the NATL experience is unique.  Their coursework includes projects conducted at the NATL.  She noted that the NATL is consistent with a recent paradigm shift on campus wherein most all classes address issues of environmental stewardship.  One example of this pervasiveness is the establishment of Environmental Historian as a recognized course of study.

Dr. Porter also stated that graduate courses in Fine Arts use the NATL.  Furthermore, the NATL supports programs at the Florida Museum of Natural History and the Harn Museum of Art.  The NATL is unique in its proximity to these cultural arts resources.  In this way, the NATL functions as an auditorium of nature.  It makes an integrated statement about the Cultural Complex. 

Dr. Porter expressed concern about noise, light and safety impacts of the proposed road.  She noted that other natural areas on campus are not maintained and are not safe.  The NATL is an exception to that trend.  She also expressed concern that soils brought in for road construction could be a source of exotic seeds and other contaminants.

X. Following the formal presentations, Mr. Poppell asked if any other attendees had prepared comments or questions.

a. An attendee noted that the Wildlife Ecology and Conservation Department has three faculty members that use the NATL to teach courses bringing approximately 100 students annually.  One of these courses is combined with Latin Studies.  He further noted that a reduction in the size of the NATL would make it difficult to teach graduate students about appropriate sampling techniques.

b. A student attendee commented that Gainesville has traffic problems that community leaders need to solve.  However, he suggested that the short eastward extension of SW 24th Avenue will not solve these problems.  University administrators have a responsibility to maintain the NATL’s natural resources for current and future students.

c. Dr. Tom Walker distributed written comments from other faculty.  (See attachments to this report.)

XI. Meeting Reports – Mr. Poppell distributed a draft meeting summary for the Focus Group meeting held on November 14, 2003.  Members were asked to review the drafts and send comments to Mr. Poppell.

XII. Closing Remarks – 

a. Mr. Poppell noted that the next meeting topic is a discussion of impacts and mitigations with the goal of drafting a Focus Group final report.

b. The meeting concluded at approximately 12:30 PM.
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